[bookmark: _Hlk174523107]Sandersville City Council
Working Session Minutes
October 7, 2024 – 4:00 P.M.

[bookmark: _Hlk168385030]Council Members and City Employees present:
Mayor Jimmy Andrews                                        	Alex Lowe, Water Director
Mayor Jeffery Smith			        	    	Victor Cuyler, Police Chief
Council Member Ben Salter			    	Bryan Long, Electric Director
Council Member Deborah Brown		      	Kandice Hartley, City Clerk
Council Member Mayme Dennis	      	        	Dave Larson, Community Development
Council Member Danny Brown 		       	Jason Boatright, Fire Chief 
Sharon Eveland, City Manager		        
Keenan Howard, City Attorney     		        	
 					
Mayor Andrews called the October 7, 2024 Working Session of the Sandersville City Council to order at 4:00 p.m.

Recognitions:
[bookmark: _Hlk157666263][bookmark: _Hlk158193972]Pam Frederick of Wedgewood neighborhood expressed her concern of the flooding throughout the neighborhood that is happening every time there are big rains. The council had discussion on different possibilities and solutions for the neighborhood to try including talking with the neighborhood developer. Community Development Director Dave Larson explained that storm drains are not designed to hold this amount of water. City Manager stated that in the future we need to plan a storm water utility and look at we can do to improve our storm water system instead of being reactive being proactive in planning the best we can for certain areas.

Department Reports
City Manager Eveland read a statement about the recent storm and expressed how even though there was devastation in our community we were blessed to not have the level of destruction that other areas had. City Manager Eveland went on to express her gratitude to the city field staff and how they stepped up to the plate during this time. City Manager Eveland stated that the city was ninety percent without power but the city was able to restore most of the power within six days of the storm. City Manager Eveland went on to thank the crews for having streets cleared within four days of the storms, and employees who went above and beyond while not knowing what was happening with their own families and homes. City Manager Eveland expressed she was so proud to be a member of this team, Manager Eveland went on to express gratitude naming several community businesses and leaders working together during this difficult time. City Manager Eveland went on to state how amazing it was to live in this community and she felt this is exactly where she was meant to be. City Manager Eveland closed by expressing her heartfelt concern for the family that lost their children during the storm.

Council Reports:
Chief Cuyler stated he had officers who never went home on Thursday who were ready and stayed and gave there all during the storm. Chief Cuyler expressed how thankful he was to see how everyone untied and all the departments worked together. Chief Cuyler also stated that he had a bid on the agenda for emergency equipment for new police vehicles. Chief Cuyler explained the difference in the bids and stated he would like to award the bid to Interceptor Public Safety Products. City Manager Eveland recognized officers that responded to a call of a child trapped in a home and there were several officers that went out in the middle of the storm to responded to the call.

Electric Director Long stated that it was great to have everyone working together and thanked all the crews that ECG coordinated to help during the storm. Director Long stated that there was a total of fifty-one broke poles, and twenty-two damaged transformers and this was the most that he has ever seen in a small community like this. Director Long stated that power was restored in the city by day 7 but there were several that still had to have repairs done to their homes before power could be restored.

Water Director Lowe stated that he and the crews were ready until the hurricane actually hit it was more than they ever imagined. He went on to state they had to go door to door to get employees since the phone lines were down but there were several that came in on their own and that staff really came together to get the job done.

Community Development Director Larson stated that he worked with EMA doing damage assessments to FEMA. Director Larson would like to recommend waiving permit fees for work that is related to the storm.

Fire Chief Boatright thanked everyone for the hard work during the storm. Chief Boatright stated that his crews have worked long nights delivering supplies to other departments throughout the community trying to assist other departments.

City Manager Eveland reviewed agenda items. Council Members requested that the training and travel policy be changed to include other trainings sponsored by GMA, MEAG, or ECG instead of being specific to annual conferences. City Manager Eveland stated she made those changes to the policy. City Manager Eveland stated that the city is getting low on native power load meaning everything except cleanspark. City Manager Eveland stated she would like to recommend the city entering into a one year agreement to buy power from the City of Commerce.

Council Reports
Mayor Andrews thanked everyone for coming together saying he didn’t want to list names with fear of leaving someone out. The city employees, the county, and all of the community for coming together and putting in so many hours and having seeing so many step up to the plate during this time. Mayor Andrews went on to state that we have the best group of people in this community. Mayor Andrews then read a letter from Mrs. Sandra Connor wanting to give a contribution to the employees for dedication and hard work during the storm.

Mayor Pro Tem Smith stated that he couldn’t even say any more than thank you from the bottom of his heart. That it takes everybody in situations like this and he is proud of the city team and that we have the best in the business. 

Council Member Deborah Brown stated that she opened up the Elderite building so that citizens could come to use the restroom or rest during the storm. Council Member Deborah Brown went on to state everyone worked together stating she wants us always to stay together. Council Member Deborah Brown went on to state how sorry she was for the Taylor family losing children in the storm, and she went on to state that her cousins church in Michigan heard about the devastation of the Taylor family and contributed to the funeral expenses. Council Member Deborah Brown went on to express her gratitude for that church reaching out and helping a family in Washington County during this hard time. Council Member Deborah Brown closed by thanking everyone for the hard work and encouraged the community to stay together.

Council Member Danny Brown thanked everyone for their hard working during the storm and thanked EMA Director Russell Riner for his hard work in coordinating and updating everyone during the storm 

Council Member Salter stated how fragile life is and it also reminds us the goodness of people coming together and how strong we are when we come together. He went on to express how remarkable we have recovered the way we have. Council Member Salter stated that he was so thankful for how our team has responded. 

Council Member Dennis stated there is a go fund me account set up for the Taylor Family that lost their children in the hurricane. Council Member Dennis thanked everyone for their hard work she went on to state it was something to see neighbors checking on one another and doing everything they could to help one another. Council Member Dennis went on to state that there are surrounding areas that are still having a hard time. Council Member Dennis also made mentioned that the eleven-year-old daughter of the Taylor family spoke on behalf of her family during this tragic loss. Council Member Dennis stated this eleven-year-old was very special and she wanted to see a college fund set up for her as she has been such a blessing. 
































Sandersville City Council
Meeting Minutes
October 7, 2024- 5:00 p.m.

Council Members and City Employees present:
Mayor Jimmy Andrews                                        	Alex Lowe, Water Director
Mayor Pro Tem Jeffery Smith			            Victor Cuyler, Police Chief
Council Member Ben Salter			    	Bryan Long, Electric Director
Council Member Deborah Brown		      	Kandice Hartley, City Clerk
Council Member Mayme Dennis	      	        	Dave Larson, Community Development
Council Member Danny Brown 		       	Jason Boatright, Fire Chief
Sharon Eveland, City Manager		        
Keenan Howard, City Attorney     
	      	 						
Mayor Andrews called the October 7, 2024, meeting of the Sandersville City Council to order at 5:00 p.m. 

Pastor Stan Littleton, gave the invocation and a short devotional and Council Member Salter led the pledge to the American Flag.
 
Approval of Minutes: 
Council Member Salter made a motion to approve the September 16, 2024 Minutes. Council Member Debroah Brown seconded and the motion was unanimously approved. (Attachment A)

Council Member Dennis questioned the changes of the retirement plan. City Clerk Hartley explained this was language changes to the plan that is mandated by the IRS and that benefits are not changing.

Ordinance 2024-04: An Ordinance adopting an Addendum to the GMEBS Defined Benefit Retirement Plan Adoption Agreement.
Council Member Salter made a motion to waive the second reading and adopt Ordinance 2024-04: An Ordinance adopting an Addendum to the GMEBS Defined Benefit Retirement Plan Adoption Agreement. Council Member Danny Brown seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Intergovernmental Agreement
Mayor Pro Tem Smith made a motion to enter into an Intergovernmental Agreement with the City of Davisboro, City of Tennille, City of Harrison, City of Oconee, City of Deepstep, City of Riddleville and Washington County for emergency debris removal and management services. Council Member Deborah Brown seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Public Safety Products, Inc bid 
Council Member Deborah Brown made a motion to award a bid to Interceptor Public Safety Products, Inc in the amount of $74,132.41 for emergency equipment for (4) police interceptors. Council Member Dennis seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 


SEID Grant
Council Member Deborah Brown made a motion to accept the SEID grant for the Tybee Community Drainage improvement project in the amount of $625,00 and authorize a match/cost share in the amount of $125,000 from the City of Sandersville. Council Member Salter seconded the motion. Council Member Dennis abstained from the vote. The motion passed with favorable votes from Mayor Pro Tem Smith, Council Member Deborah Brown, Council Member Danny Brown, and Council Member Salter.

Mayor Andrews questioned the status of the easement on Council Members Dennis property. Attorney Howard explained that Council Member Dennis is wanting a chain length fence put around the ditch on her property. Attorney Howard stated he would need council approval if they are wanting him to move forward with an agreement to allow putting up a fence. Mayor Andrews commented that we have to move forward with this project. City Manager Eveland explained that she has a obligation to remind the council that this issue may come up again with other property owners and that they need to be aware of what they are approving as others may request the same in the future. 

Fence 
Mayor Pro Tem Smith made a motion to approve the city putting a fence around the drainage ditch located at the corner of Oak Street and McCarty Street owned by Council Member Dennis. Council Member Danny Brown seconded and the motion passed with favorable votes from Mayor Pro Tem Smith, Council Member Danny Brown, Council Member Deborah Brown, Council Member Salter. Council Member Mayme Dennis abstained from the vote. 

Kaolin Festival
No action taken

Mayor Pro Tem Smith stated that he is ok with approving the travel policy with the modifications requested in the working session. 
 
Travel Policy
Council Member Dennis made a motion to adopt the Council Training and Travel Policy. Council Member Deborah Brown seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

DOT Right of Way agreement
Council Member Smith made a motion to execute a right of way agreement between the City of Sandersville and GDOT for the pedestrian access project at 5 locations throughout the city in the amount of $940,000 with a reimbursement of $752,000 and authorize the city to pay $188,000 of the cost of the project. Council Member Deborah Brown seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Excess Power sales agreement with MEAG
Council Member Dennis made a motion to authorize the Mayor and City Clerk to execute a power sales agreement with MEAG Power on behalf of the City of Commerce and the City of Sandersville for the purchase of excess power. Council Member Salter seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Permit Fees
Mayor Pro Tem Smith made a motion to waive permit fees related to storm damage repairs until December 31, 2024. Council Member Dennis seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

City Manager Eveland proposed that the city pay 60% of the family coverage of the insurance premiums, she also stated that there are numbers attached to her memo for review to see the financial impact. City Manager Eveland stated that the council needs to decide if they want to apply the 60% for council and employees or just employees. The council had discussion and decided they wanted the 60% to apply to everyone enrolled in the insurance. City Manager Eveland stated there was a concern if the council could be included since there compensation is set prior to the election. Attorney Howard stated he just got clarification and that this would not be considered compensation as it pertains to the council.

Insurance Premiums
Council Member Danny Brown made a motion to approve the city to contribute 85% of the employee insurance premiums for health, dental and vision, and 60% of the family insurance premiums for health, dental and vision plans. Council Member Dennis seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Citizen Comment
Citizen Susan Lewis commended Russel Riner on a job well done in response to the storm and to all the city crews for their hard work during the storm. Lewis asked the council about being proactive in installing undergrounding service throughout the city. Mayor Pro Tem Smith stated that the cost is so much for underground service is why it’s hard to do throughout the city. Citizen Lewis also stated that the City of Sandersville is always proactive and it was obvious during the storm when our community was one of the first up and back running. 

Resident Carolyn Washington of Hines Street explained that the crews that have been working on the drainage project in the Tybee community have dug a hole in her neighbor’s yard and they didn’t cover it up. Washington went on to discuss that stagnant water remains in the hole causing a very bad odor in the area. City Manager Eveland responded that she would follow up with this issue.

Resident Mary Fullen of Hines Street discussed with the council that her property was flooded a couple of years ago and she has had to live other places due to the damage. Fullen went on to question if there were any grants or anything that could be done for her property. City Manager Eveland responded she would follow up after the meeting. 

Adjournment:
Council Member Salter made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Council Member Danny Brown seconded and the motion passed unanimously adjourned.


							
                            Jimmy Andrews, Mayor 
																		            __________________________________________
                                  Kandice Hartley, City Clerk

						__________________________________________
 Date
